## Malahide CS COVID RESPONSE PLAN



Malahide Community School

Broomfield

Malahide

Co. Dublin

School Roll No: 91325R



#### **CONTENTS**

- 1. Letter
- 2. Covid Policy Statement
- 3. Lead Worker Representative (LWR)
- 4. How to limit the introduction of Covid 19
- 5. Social Distancing
  - a. Students
  - b. Staff
  - c. Canteen
  - d. Corridors
- 6. Hygiene Etiquette
  - a. Respiratory Hygiene
  - b. Hand Hygiene
  - c. Frequency of Hand Hygiene
  - d. Cleaning
- 7. Use of PPE in Schools
- 8. Reception Area
- 9. Face Coverings
- 10. Gloves
- 11. Aprons
- 12. Training Procedures
- 13. Extra-Curricular
- 14. Well Being of all



12th August 2020

Dear Parents / Guardians,

Following on from the distribution of minister Norma Foley's letter last week, I am sending the following communication out to bring the whole school community to update you on our preparations for re-opening Malahide Community School.

Firstly, the intention is to re-open as previously planned on the 27th August. As in previous years the first few days will involve a combination of one or two year groups attending on staggered days with two to three staff meetings / training events. The Transition Years and the First Years will be brought in on the 27th / 28th. Transition Years will meet their Year Head and the TY coordinator to select their subject modules for the year. We will communicate with students, parents/guardians regarding the time their son/daughter will attend. First Years will meet their Year Head, tutors and receive their induction from the Guidance Counsellors. Again, Parents/Guardians will be contacted with the times their son/daughter will attend. The parents and students of the remaining Year Groups will receive their opening week timetables also. This will involve two year groups attending per day, before we introduce the full student body.

Secondly, a huge amount of work has been undertaken by the management team, teachers, office staff, caretakers, cleaners and student volunteers over the last two weeks preparing the school for reopening. Rooms have been cleaned and disinfected and excess furniture is being removed. Sanitiser, dispensers and disinfection materials are being ordered for all classrooms. Signage, directional arrows, DES prepared safety posters etc. will be displayed prominently throughout the building and campus.

Thirdly, plans are being put in place for one way systems, Year Groups will be designated areas for break and lunch and they will be assigned separate toilet blocks. Where classes exceed the maximum number of students, a rota of students will be established to attend supervised remote learning spaces in Scoil Iosa Hall, the library and, if necessary, the canteen. Students will need to ensure they bring their iPads to school, fully charged, and that they have earphones, headphones, AirPods etc. They will then be able to participate in their classes via live streaming.

In addition, we are also planning on introducing a one-way traffic system at drop off and pick up times. Whilst this is to be confirmed, I hope that Parents / Guardians would support us in the implementation of such a system. Where possible, students should arrange to walk or cycle to school. We will be in touch over the next few days regarding the uniform, as we are waiting on further advice regarding the frequency of washing etc.

Finally, all students will have to wear face coverings whenever 2m social distancing cannot be maintained, this will include on the corridors. Lockers will not be available for the time-being.

Students will only be required to bring one copy per subject each day and an A4 refill pad and folder. Students should use the eBooks on their iPads during this period. I would also, respectfully, request that students bring a 'pack' with them each day containing a small packet of wipes, a small tube of hand sanitiser and their face covering (preferable reusable).

All plans will be subject to review over the first few weeks and may need to be adapted at short notice.

Stay safe and stay well,

Dave Hayes

#### **Malahide Community School**

#### **COVID-19 Policy Statement**

Malahide Community School is committed to providing a safe and healthy workplace for all of our staff and a safe learning environment for all of our students. To ensure this, we have developed the following **COVID-19 Response Plan**. The Board of Management and all school staff are responsible for the implementation of this plan and a combined effort will help contain the spread of the virus.

We will:

- continue to monitor our COVID-19 response and to amend this plan in consultation with our staff
- provide up to date information to our staff, Parents/Guardians and students on the Public Health advice issued by the HSE and Gov.ie, via our school website
- display information on the signs and symptoms of **COVID-19** and correct hand-washing techniques
- agree with staff, a Lead Worker Representative who is easily identifiable to carry out the role outlined in this plan
- inform all staff and students of essential hygiene and respiratory etiquette and physical distancing requirements
- adapt the school to facilitate physical distancing as appropriate, in line with the public health guidance and direction of the Department of Education
- keep a Contact Log to help with contact tracing
- ensure staff and students engage with the induction / familiarisation briefing provided by the Department of Education
- implement the agreed procedures to be followed in the event of someone showing symptoms of **COVID-19** while at school
- provide instructions for staff and students to follow if they develop signs and symptoms of **COVID-19** during school time
- implement cleaning in line with Department of Education advice.

All school staff will be consulted on an ongoing basis and feedback is encouraged on any concerns, issues or suggestions. This can be done through the Lead Worker Representative(s), who will be supported in line with the agreement between the Department and education partners.

Ratified by the Board of Management	Date: Tuesday, 11th August, 2020.			
Signed:	Signed:			
Principal	Chairperson of the Board of Management			
Date:	Date:			

#### Lead Worker Representative (LWR):

Teacher Rep	Rosaleen Carolan
Non Teaching Rep	Tara McCarthy

Strong communication and a shared collaborative approach are key to protecting against the spread of COVID-19 in schools, and looking after the health, safety and wellbeing of staff and students. Adherence to the Return to Work Protocol will only be achieved if everyone has a shared obligation in implementing the measures contained within the Protocol in their place of work.

If a staff member has any concerns or observations in relation to the COVID-19 Response Plan, control measures or the adherence to such measures by staff, students or others, they should contact the Lead Worker Representative who will engage with school management.

The role of Lead Worker Representative is separate to that of the Safety Representative under the health and safety legislation. However, the Safety Representative may act as the Lead Worker Representative if selected to do so by the staff.

In summary, the role of the Lead Worker Representative is to:

- represent all staff in the workplace regardless of role, and be aware of specific issues that may arise in respect of different staff cohorts
- keep up to date with the latest COVID-19 public health advice
- work collaboratively with school management to ensure, so far as is reasonably practicable, the safety, health and welfare of employees in relation to COVID-19
- consult with school management on the control measures required to minimise the risk of staff and students being exposed to COVID-19
- promote good hygiene practices, in conjunction with school management, such as washing hands regularly and maintaining good respiratory etiquette along with maintaining social distancing in accordance with public health advice
- assist school management with the implementation of measures to suppress COVID-19 in the workplace in line with the Return to Work Safely Protocol and current public health advice
- monitor, in conjunction with school management, adherence to measures put in place to prevent the spread of COVID-19
- conduct reviews of safety measures that are in place to address and suppress COVID-19 in the workplace. Reviews (including an examination of the workplace) should be conducted on a regular basis (at least twice per week)
- report any issues of concern immediately to school management and keep records of such issues and actions taken to rectify them
- consult with the school management on the school's COVID-19 Response Plan in the event of someone developing COVID-19 while in school including the location of an isolation area and a safe route to that area
- following any incident, assess with the school management any follow up action that is required
- consult with colleagues on matters relating to COVID-19 in the workplace
- make representations to school management on behalf of their colleagues on matters relating to COVID-19 in the workplace

If a staff member has any concerns or observations in relation to the COVID-19 response plan, control measures or the adherence to such measures by staff, students or others, he or she should contact the Lead Worker Representative who will engage with the Principal.

All staff, students, parents, contractors and visitors have a responsibility, both as individuals and collectively to have due regard for their own health and safety and that of others and to assist with the implementation of the COVID-19 Response Plan and associated control measures.

#### How to Minimise the Risk of Introduction of COVID-19 into Schools:

- Staff and students that have symptoms should not to attend school, with the exception of a runny nose, phone your doctor and follow <a href="HSE guidance on self-isolation">HSE guidance on self-isolation</a>
- Staff and students should not attend school if you have been identified by the HSE as a close contact for a person with COVID-19 and to follow the <u>HSE advice on restriction of movement</u>
- Staff and students who develop symptoms at school must bring it to the attention of the principal (or deputy principal if the principal is unavailable) promptly

In order to prevent the spread of COVID-19 it is important to know and recognise the symptoms.

#### They are:

- high temperature
- cough
- shortness of breath or breathing difficulties
- loss of smell, of taste or distortion of taste

Anyone presenting with symptoms while at school will be accompanied to a designated isolation room where they can wait to be collected. Please try to arrange pick up as soon as you possibly can. Please follow current HSE guidelines on self-isolation.

#### **Social Distancing:**

The school community should maintain, where possible, a minimum of 1 metre distance and where possible 2 metres from one another. They should also take measures to avoid close contact at face to face level such as remaining standing rather than sitting beside/crouching down.

Physical distancing falls into two categories:

- increasing separation
- decreasing interaction

Malahide Community School has introduced:

#### Students:

- Our One Hour Timetable has reduced movement
- Rooms have been re configured to allow for at least 1 metre social distancing between desks or between individual students.
- Students will have assigned seating plan
- One-way systems have been introduced
- Toilet blocks have been designated according to Year Group.
- Students have been assigned specific entrances for entry in the morning.
- Where possible, and timetable permitting we will try to stagger the lunch breaks
- Increased supervision and managed queuing system will be introduced
- Signage to encourage social distancing.
- Hand washing or sanitising is required when moving between classes by teachers and students.
- Physical distancing of 2 metres, where practical, between the teacher and class would be observed. Where this cannot be observed face coverings will be worn.
- It is a requirement that face coverings be worn by students when a physical distance of 2 metres cannot be maintained. (There are exceptions, please see section on face coverings below.)
- First, Second and Third Year Students are required to remain on the school campus at lunch time. It is their responsibility to practice social distancing of at least 1 metre and where possible remain in a "Pod" for break and lunch. Face coverings, when not eating, must be worn where a distance of 2 metres cannot be maintained.
- All students as always, must remain on the campus at break time.
- Social physical contact (hand to hand greetings, hugs) will be discouraged.
- Where students need to move about within the classroom to perform activities (access to a shared resource) it should be organised to the greatest degree possible to minimise congregation at the shared resource.
- Lockers will not be available this year.
- Staff and students should avoid sharing of personal items.
- Uniform: Students can wear their PE gear to school on days that they have PE. Students
  must wear their full uniform to school on all other days to include their uniform crested
  coat.
- The uniform and face masks must be washed regularly.
- Where teaching and learning involves use of keyboards or tablets, the contact surface of the device will be cleaned regularly and hand hygiene encouraged.
- Where possible students are encouraged to have their own individual art equipment, where these have to be shared, they will be wiped and disinfected after each use. The same applies for other practical classes and will be dealt with on a case by case basis.
- Musical instruments if shared will be wiped and disinfected after each use. However, lessons involving wind instruments may pose a higher level of risk and so, for now, will not be used.
- PE Class: The sharing of sports equipment will be minimised and where it is necessary to use such equipment regular cleaning and disinfecting will occur after each use.
- Students should head straight to their designated learning space/classroom to avoid congregation in social areas.

#### Staff:

- A distance of 2 metres is recommended for physical distancing by staff. This is particularly relevant to distancing between adults when they are not engaged in teaching such as the staff room and arriving to work.
- If 2 metres cannot be maintained in staff groups, face covering must be observed.
- Staff meetings will be held remotely or in small groups or in large spaces to facilitate physical distancing (this will be amended according to updated advice from DES and Unions)
- No hand shaking.
- Minimise gathering at the beginning or end of the school day.

#### Canteen:

- Ensure physical distancing is applied in canteen facilities.
- Stagger canteen use and extend serving times where possible to align with class groupings.
- Implement a queue management system.
- Make sure students clean their hands before and after entering the canteen area.
- Junior Students to be served from Scoil Iosa Hall

#### Corridors:

Briefly passing someone in a hall is very unlikely to contribute significantly to the spread of infection if people do not have physical contact and avoid informal group discussions.

#### **Hygiene Etiquette:**

#### Respiratory Hygiene:

Everyone must follow good respiratory hygiene.

This means covering your mouth and nose with a tissue or your bent elbow when you cough or sneeze. Then dispose of the used tissue immediately and safely into a nearby bin.

By following good respiratory hygiene, you protect the people around you from viruses such as cold, flu and COVID-19.

#### Hand Hygiene:

Staff and students should understand why hand hygiene is important as well as when and how to wash their hands.

There is increased signage promoting good hygiene and display posters throughout the schools on how to wash your hands. <u>Follow the HSE guidelines on handwashing.</u>

Hand hygiene can be achieved by hand washing or use of a hand sanitiser (when hands look clean).

Use of hand hygiene facilities including wash hand basins needs to be managed so as to avoid congregation of people waiting to use wash hand basins and hand sanitisers.

Hot air dryers are an acceptable alternative for hand drying but must be regularly maintained. There is no evidence that hand dryers are associated with increased risk of transmission of COVID-19.

Posters displaying hand washing techniques and promoting hand washing are placed on walls adjacent to washing facilities.

Hand sanitiser is suitable for use for hand hygiene when hands are not visibly soiled (look clean).

Frequency of Hand Hygiene:

Students and staff should perform hand hygiene:

- on arrival at school
- before eating or drinking
- after using the toilet
- after petting animals
- after playing outdoors
- when their hands are physically dirty
- when they cough or sneeze

#### Cleaning:

The school will be deep cleaned at least once per day. Additional cleaning will be available and will focused on frequently touched surfaces – door handles, hand rails, chairs/arm rests, communal eating areas, sink and toilet facilities.

All staff will have access to cleaning products and will be required to maintain cleanliness of their own work area. Under no circumstances should these cleaning materials be removed from the building.

Staff should clean and disinfect their work area regularly throughout the day and in particular after each use.

There will be regular collection of used waste disposal bags from offices and other areas within the school facility.

Staff must use and clean their own equipment and utensils (cup, cutlery, plate and so on).

#### **Use of PPE in Schools:**

It is now a <u>requirement</u> for face coverings to be worn by staff members where it is not possible to maintain a physical distance of 2 metres from other staff, parents, essential visitors or pupils.

PPE will also need to be used at certain work activities or work areas. These might include roles such as:

- performing intimate care
- where a suspected case of COVID-19 is identified while the school is in operation
- where staff are particularly vulnerable to infection but are not in the list of those categorised
  as people in very high-risk groups, or may be living with people who are in a very high-risk
  category;
- · administering first aid
- parent Teacher meetings

Where staff provide healthcare to children with medical needs in the school environment, they should apply standard precautions as per usual practice.

#### **Reception Areas & Visitors:**

An additional Perspex screen has been inserted in the reception area.

Visitors should use the door by the main office. A mechanical lock system has been installed to secure the building and allow for contact tracing to take place. The school will keep a contact tracing log for your own safety. Visitors can alert the office of their arrival by use of a buzzer in the front porch. Please use a face covering. A shelf will be available if items must be dropped off but please try to reduce this occurring. This will be monitored on an ongoing basis.

Meetings with any member of the school staff is by appointment only.

#### Masks/Face Coverings:

Cloth face coverings act as a barrier to help prevent respiratory droplets from travelling into the air and onto other people when the person wearing the face covering coughs, sneezes, talks or raises their voice. Cloth face coverings are therefore intended to prevent transmission of the virus from the wearer (who may not know that they are infected) to those with whom they come into close contact.

It is therefore a requirement that teachers, staff and students attending Malahide Community School wear a face covering when a physical distance of 2m from other staff or students cannot be maintained.

In certain situations, the use of clear visors should be considered, for example staff interacting with students with hearing difficulties or learning difficulties.

Cloth face coverings should not be worn by any of the following groups:

- · any person with difficulty breathing
- any person who is unconscious or incapacitated
- any person who is unable to remove the face-covering without assistance

 any person who has special needs and who may feel upset or very uncomfortable wearing the face covering, for example persons with intellectual or developmental disabilities, mental health conditions, sensory concerns or tactile sensitivity.

All staff and students wearing face coverings should be reminded to not touch the face covering and to wash or sanitise their hands (using hand sanitiser) before putting on and after taking off the face covering.

Information will be provided on the proper use, removal, and washing of cloth face coverings.

All teachers and staff should be aware that they should wash or sanitize hands (using a hand sanitizer) before and after helping a student put on or adjust a face covering.

Face coverings should be stored safely in a clean Ziplock bag when not being worn.

Cloth face coverings should be washed after every day of use and/or before being used again, or if visibly soiled.

Face coverings should not be worn if they are wet. A wet cloth face covering may make it difficult to breathe.

Additional disposable face coverings are available at the main office for students in case a back-up face covering is needed during the day but at a cost of 50 cent each.

Teaching staff and SNAs should utilize their own face covering on a day-to-day basis, schools should have available a stock of additional disposable or multi-use face coverings, or in the appropriate setting face visors are available for staff but must be accompanied by a face covering where a social distance of 2 metres cannot be maintained.

Wearing a face covering or mask **does not** negate the need to stay at home if symptomatic.

#### Gloves

The use of disposable gloves in the school by students or staff is not generally appropriate but may be necessary for matters such as cleaning, intimate care settings or when administering first aid. Routine use does not protect the wearer and may expose others to risk from contaminated gloves.

Routine use of disposable gloves is not a substitute for hand hygiene.

#### **Aprons**

Aprons may also be appropriate in certain circumstances including for intimate care needs or for staff assigned to cleaning an area where a suspected or confirmed case of COVID-19 was present.

#### Extra-Curricular:

We will refer to the HSPC guidance on Return to Sport and Extra Curricular activities

#### Training:

All staff members have completed training on-line.

Students and staff will receive induction training when they return to school.

Further information and online tutorials can be found on gov.ie/backtoschool under: *Information for students and their families about returning to school.* 

https://www.gov.ie/en/publication/dd7fb-induction-training-for-reopening-schools/

## COVID-19 Advice for parents



#### Symptoms to look out for and when to contact your GP

Schools are back and the winter season is ahead of us. Every year, schoolchildren get colds, flu and other infections. This time, coronavirus (COVID-19) is with us.

Here is a guide on what symptoms to look out for and what to do if your child is unwell.

#### When to keep your child at home and phone your GP

Do not send your child to school or childcare if any of the following is true.

#### Your child has

- a temperature of 38 degrees Celsius or more
- any other common symptoms of coronavirus such as a new cough, loss or changed sense of taste
  or smell, or shortness of breath
- · been in close contact with someone who has tested positive for coronavirus
- · been living with someone who is unwell and may have coronavirus

#### You will need to:

- Isolate your child. This means keeping them at home and completely avoiding contact with other people, as much as possible. Your child should only leave your home to have a test or to see your GP.
- 2. Phone your GP. They will advise you if your child needs a coronavirus test.
- Everyone that your child lives with should also restrict their movements, at least until your child gets a diagnosis from their GP or a coronavirus test result. This means not going to school, childcare or work.
- 4. Treat your child at home for their symptoms.

#### When it's okay to send your child to school or childcare

#### It's usually okay to send your child to school or childcare if they:

- . only have nasal symptoms, such as a runny nose or a sneeze
- do not have a temperature of 38 degrees Celsius or more (as long as their temperature has not been lowered by taking any form of paracetamol or ibuprofen)
- do not have a cough
- have not been in close contact with anyone who has coronavirus
- do not live with anyone who is unwell and may have coronavirus
- have been told by a GP that their illness is caused by something else, that is not coronavirus.
   Your GP will tell you when they can return to school or childcare
- · have got a negative ('not detected') coronavirus test result and have not had symptoms for 48 hours

Most of the time, you do not need to phone your GP if a runny nose or sneezing are your child's only symptoms. Talk to your pharmacist instead.

#### Preventing the spread of illness

Help children to understand and to follow this advice:



Wash their hands regularly



Use tissues or elbows to cover their coughs and sneezes



Keep their distance from people who are sneezing or coughing



Don't share toys



Don't share food at lunch or other

#### More information

Go to hse.ie/coronavirus for more information. This includes advice on the following:

- · protecting your child from coronavirus
- · if your child has symptoms of coronavirus
- getting urgent medical advice if your child is very unwell
- · children with underlying health conditions
- · explaining coronavirus to your child
- · how your child should wash their hands
- · caring for a child isolating and self-isolation
- · treating coronavirus symptoms at home
- · bringing your child to a test centre and test results

#### Flu vaccine

This year, all children aged 2 to 12 years will be offered the children's nasal flu vaccine free of charge. See hse.ie/flu

#### For updates visit

www.gov.ie/health-covid-19 www.hse.ie



Published: August 2020





#### Advice during COVID-19:

# Back to school Advice for parents

Everyone has been working very hard to ensure a safe reopening of schools for staff, students and their families.

Most students will be looking forward to going back to school and will feel happy and excited. Some may feel a little anxious about returning. That's a normal response at a time of change. Most will settle back in soon once they get used to the new rules and routines.

Remind them of the positive aspects of returning – like re-connecting with friends and re-engaging with school activities.





#### New rules and routines to follow to keep everyone safe:







Good handwashing and hygiene **practice** – important for all students. Make sure your child knows to use a tissue



In senior primary classes and at post-primary – physical distancing procedures will need to be followed by all.



Primary school – younger children may not be required to practice physical distancing, but they may be organised into











An Roinn Oideachais agus Scileanna Department of Education and Skills

#### Advice during COVID-19:

### Back to school Advice for parents



New rules and routines to follow to keep everyone safe:

Encourage your child to walk or cycle to school if possible and safe to do so.









- School transport students will have an assigned seat and post-primary students will be required to wear a face covering when waiting for and when on-board the bus.
- Schools will communicate directly with families about reopening. Talk together at home about what to expect when going back to school





- Having healthy routines in place will help with the adjustment of returning to school. Encourage your child to gradually return to a school term bedtime routine.
- Help your child to eat healthily, take exercise and reconnect with friends.



- Students who have Covid-19 symptoms, including a fever, a cough, shortness of breath or breathing difficulties, or loss or change to their sense of smell or taste should not attend school. Please follow guidance on HSE.le on self-isolation and phone your doctor. Make sure students know that if they feel unwell in school they should tell their teacher straight away.
- Teachers understand that it hasn't been easy for young people to study at home during school closures.









Remember, we all have a role to play in getting everyone back to school safely.

For more see gov.ie/backtoschool

#### Wellbeing for all:

The wellbeing of our whole school community is of paramount importance during these challenging times.

All the usual supports will still be available to help students and staff adjust to the new school year.

We are sure that over time we will adapt to these changes, but be sure that we will be there to support you every step of the way.

JIGSAW: We continue to be part of the "One Good School" programme. Resources and advice will be provided throughout the year.

Supports are available to staff, students and parents via the National Educational Psychological Service (NEPS) <a href="https://www.education.ie/en/Schools-Colleges/Services/National-Educational-Psychological-Service-NEPS-/NEPS-Home-Page.html">https://www.education.ie/en/Schools-Colleges/Services/National-Educational-Psychological-Service-NEPS-/NEPS-Home-Page.html</a>

Resources are available online using the following link.

https://www.gov.ie/en/publication/0722b-wellbeing-resources/

Malahide Community School's COVID-19 Response Plan follows the guidance developed by the HSE and can be found on gov.ie/backtoschool

Signed:		
David Hayes		
Principal		
28 <sup>th</sup> August 2020		